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CALL TO ORDER 
 

The Chair, Rep. Kruger, called the Government Oversight Committee to order at 9:05 a.m. in the Cross Office 

Building. 

 

ATTENDANCE 
 
 Senators:   Sen. Johnson, Sen. Burns, Sen. Davis, Sen. Diamond and  

      Sen. Gerzofsky  

      Absent:  Sen. Katz 

 

 Representatives:   Rep. Kruger, Rep. McClellan, Rep. Campbell, Rep. Duchesne  

      and Rep. Mastraccio  

      Joining the Meeting in Progress:  Rep. Sanderson 

       

 Legislative Officers and Staff:  Beth Ashcroft, Director of OPEGA 

      Wendy Cherubini, Senior Analyst, OPEGA 

      Lucia Nixon, Analyst, OPEGA     

      Etta Connors, Adm. Secretary, OPEGA     

            

 Agency Officers and Staff   Matthew Dunlap, Secretary of State 

   Providing Information to    

   the Committee: 

 

INTRODUCTION OF GOVERNMENT OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE MEMBERS 
 

The members of the Government Oversight Committee introduced themselves for the benefit of the listening 

audience. 

      

SUMMARY OF THE APRIL 24, 2015 GOC MEETING 
 

The Meeting Summary of April 24, 2015 was approved.  (Motion by Rep. Mastraccio, second by Sen. Burns, 

unanimous vote 10-0).   

 
82 State House Station, Room 107 Cross Building 

Augusta, Maine 04333-0082 

TELEPHONE  207-287-1901    FAX: 207-287-1906 
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Information Brief on DHHS Workplace Culture and Environment 

 

-   Public Comment Period 

 

Chair Kruger asked if anyone wished to address the GOC regarding OPEGA’s Information Brief on DHHS 

Workplace Culture and Environment.  

 

Sam Adolphsen, Chief Operating Officer, Department of Health and Human Services.  Mr. Adolphsen did not  

provide his written testimony.   

 

Mr. Adolphsen said DHHS has over 3,000 employees, 16 regional offices across the State with many in 

Augusta.   The employees represent a broad range of skill sets, and DHHS is a complex organization that 

covers a large amount of topics and many services.  Those services cover more than 400,000 individual Maine 

people.   

 

Mr. Adolphsen said an organizational culture is not a simple thing to put your finger on, and everything that 

occurs within the organization has an impact, one way or another, in the way it is structured, the daily 

operations, etc.  When DHHS employees show up for work every morning they are focused on the mission of 

the Department which is to help all Mainers lead safe, healthy and independent lives.   

 

Management at DHHS is focused on the environment and the culture of the Department.  They have a major 

initiative built around continuous quality improvement.  In an organization the size of DHHS there are always 

areas that need improvement and that is why, from the top to the bottom, the Department tries to instill a 

mindset of continuous quality improvement throughout DHHS. 

 

Mr. Adolphsen said DHHS appreciated the OPEGA Information Brief because it starts to get at some of the 

above issues and what is being done to improve employee morale, efficiency, productivity and all the things 

that are important to build a quality organization that can provide critical services to Maine people.  DHHS 

appreciated that the survey they had done over the last couple of years was highlighted in the Brief.  The 

employee surveys started in 2013, and were done to give management a better view into what employees 

thought about how management was handling the issues in the organization.  DHHS wanted an open line of 

communication to all staff, not just executive and senior management.  They received a tremendous amount of 

participation with their survey effort and he thought people were very eager to talk to management and that 

management was clear on where they stood and where things could be improved.  Mr. Adolphsen said the 

survey has been a tremendous management tool and it was to inform DHHS about how management teams 

across the Department could do a better job of helping their employees be efficient and effective in their work.  

He said DHHS plans on doing the survey every two years.   

 

Mr. Adolphsen said DHHS had difficulty with benchmarking their survey against anything similar because 

they could not find one across Maine State Government.  Before 2013 DHHS had not done a survey so they 

were not able to look back 10 or 15 years ago to compare.  OPEGA did a great deal of leg work in finding 

surveys in other public sector departments across the country and, as stated in the Information Brief, DHHS 

compares very well with the other surveys that were reviewed.   

 

Mr. Adolphsen said management regularly meets with all staff and things heard helped them with the decision 

to do the survey to see where improvement was needed the most.  Prior to the survey, DHHS was certainly 

doing things to address those areas.  They heard from staff early on in the Administration that there was a top 

down approach to management and that is something reflected in OPEGA’s Brief.  The Commissioner made 

the decision that she did not want the organization to be run that way and had various office visits, open office 

hours, and met directly with frontline staff.     

 

One of the areas to be improved on is communication and Mr. Adolphsen said in any organization, public or 

private, when you have 3,000 employees in your purview, communication is a challenge.  You have regular 
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daily tasks to keep up with and open effective communication is often something that organizations struggle 

with.  He said that is an area DHHS feels strongly about and continues to address by holding town halls with 

staff, sending regular Department-wide emails on various topics and have ongoing meetings.  He 

acknowledges, however, there is a great deal of room for improvement.  Mr. Adolphsen noted that the 

recommendations OPEGA outlined in the Brief are valid and that DHHS was already planning to do some of 

them, but some recommendations are difficult for DHHS because of its structure.  An example he gave was 

awarding employee accomplishments.  They do it in the best way that they can and said it was pointed out in 

one of the surveys that DHHS made a big improvement from 2013 to 2014 in the area of recognizing good 

work of employees.    

 

Mr. Adolphsen said DHHS is unique in State government because the Department is thrust into the limelight 

often.  When you have the press regularly reporting on staff and various changes in staff, that has an impact 

across the Department on the staff’s morale.   

 

Mr. Adolphsen thanked OPEGA for the review and said they were professional and courteous of DHHS’s 

time.  He said DHHS is accepting of the recommendations in the Information Brief.   

 

Rep. Duchesne asked Mr. Adolphsen to explain why the structure of the Department makes it difficult for 

rewarding employees.  Mr. Adolphsen said in some parts of the private sector you might give somebody a 

target to have a task completed, you may be able to reward that individual with a $2,000 bonus, but 

unfortunately DHHS is not able to do that.   

 

Rep. Duchesne said there probably would be a history of grievances which could be measured department-by-

department and if pockets of grievances could have been seen that would be a signal related to culture.  He 

asked if DHHS made any effort to look at patterns of grievances.  Mr. Adolphsen said OPEGA covered that 

pretty extensively in their Brief and he is sure they could help elaborate on some of the differences that they 

saw.  Grievances are a regular occurrence and range from an employee who did not like an oral reprimand and 

wanted it stricken from the record all the way up to an employee who disagreed with DHHS changing his/her 

supervisor.  He thinks one of the things that was not really covered in depth in the Brief is a description of the 

barrier of entry for a grievance because if you are looking at the number of grievances filed, and anybody 

could file one at any given time, he is not sure that is the best data point to look at.   

 

Sen. Burns said he heard Mr. Adolphsen say some of OPEGA’s recommendations were difficult and asked if 

DHHS was saying they were difficult to implement, are going to take more work, or that the Department 

would not be doing anything with them.  Mr. Adolphsen said DHHS is in alignment with all the 

recommendations in the Brief and, as they had discussed with OPEGA, they were already doing many of them.  

The one specific area where they felt strongly that they have little control over is rewarding accomplishments.  

He noted it was difficult, not impossible, because DHHS can, to some degree, reward employees using the 

merit structure in the current employment contract where if an individual achieves their merit they get an 

increase in pay.  What they found is that in the past that was mostly on auto pilot so it was hard to distinguish 

between one specific person really going above and beyond from everyone else.  What they cannot do is award 

a bonus.  Promotion structure is another example.  Some DHHS employees are under a particular structure 

where you can only be promoted based on your seniority, so that makes it difficult to promote someone based 

on exceptional work or accomplishment over someone else because that is not allowed.  That particular area of 

the Recommendations is where DHHS agrees with OPEGA, but do not have a definitive way to attack that 

issue.         

 

Rep. Mastraccio appreciated Mr. Adolphsen’s comments, but she thinks what she had heard from the 

testimony she followed last year is that sometimes the employee is just feeling that they were not appreciated 

and that just a thank you, or a general appreciation would be nice.  That does not cost anything.  She thinks 

supervisor training is an area that might be important to put money into because she is concerned about the 

people being trained and then leaving because of poor supervision.  Mr. Adolphsen said he agreed with her and 

that is an area that DHHS works hard on.  Treating people with respect does not cost a thing and is not 

governed by any contract.  He said treating people with respect is a regular topic in the various management 
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meetings and one-on-one, with executive and senior staff, as well as staff meetings.  He also agreed that there 

is a lack of supervisory and management training which goes back a long way and is something the 

Department is dealing with.  He just signed a contract amendment with the Muskie School to build a new 

training program for DHHS’s supervisors in the Office of Family Independence.  What they found, partially 

through the survey, was that most of the supervisors had worked their way up to a supervisor and did not have 

the type of management background, or training, in those positions that you would expect if a supervisor were 

hired directly into a management type position.  It was a clear area of need that had not been addressed and 

DHHS is moving to try to provide the type of training necessary.   

 

Sen. Diamond said he gets involved in a lot of child abuse cases and one of the things that seemed to be 

consistent in the child protective area at DHHS has been the inconsistency and that it seems likes many times 

the cases come down to an individual philosophy as opposed to a Department philosophy.  He asked Mr. 

Adolphsen to speak to that.  He said DHHS found what Sen. Diamond described to be true across the whole 

Department really.  He also noted another area was in eligibility in the Office of Family Independence where 

there was little standardization of how each case was processed.  It varied from person-to-person and also from 

office-to-office across the State.  There were a lot of judgment calls going on where the process called for 

more of a check list.  He said it was also the same way in contracts and each contract was a special snowflake.  

The Department had to take on the effort of standardizing some of the processes so there was less room for 

poor interpretation, or somebody’s opinion, when there should be a structured process.   

 

Mr. Adolphsen said he could not speak specifically to the child welfare area because he does not directly 

oversee it, but he did know that historically it has been more of an approach of a narrative based view of the 

situation by a worker versus the more standardized list of this is occurring and if so, this is what the decision 

should be.  That is something they are moving toward across the Department, but you still need to rely on the 

expertise of employees to make decisions within that framework, but it is building a structured framework that 

takes some of that judgment and variation of the process out of the system.  He said he would be happy to 

connect Sen. Diamond with the Director of the Child and Family Services for more detail.  Sen. Diamond said 

perhaps child welfare should have more immediate attention because of the children involved and sometimes it 

has become a personality conflict between the DHHS person and the parents.  He would like the name of the 

Director of that Department for further discussion. 

 

Sen. Johnson referred to written comments the GOC received that echoed some of the observations in the 

Report regarding communications and how workers are treated by their supervisors.  Some of the situations 

described in the written testimony ranges from abusive behavior to something that is off putting and doesn’t 

motivate people.  He asked what DHHS was planning to do besides training people who are unsuited to be 

supervising people when they are abusive and seem to enjoy it.  Mr. Adolphsen said he had not seen the 

written comments so could not answer.  Sen. Johnson gave examples in the written testimony of a supervisor 

that would, on a frequent and regular basis, go into a conference room with someone else and yell at them.  Mr. 

Adolphsen said that behavior is despicable.  He said they do get occasional reports and complaints of that type 

of behavior from supervisors or other staff.  Mr. Adolphsen gave the example of employees who might come 

to work somewhat regularly inebriated and that is also unacceptable.  Demeaning other people for no reason is 

completely unacceptable.   

 

Mr. Adolphsen said that what begins when you learn about that type of behavior is a long, complicated, 

arduous and often unfruitful attempt to remove that person from that position.  If that person had done that in 

the past, but no one put a written report in their file, DHHS cannot take steps to fix that situation unless the 

twenty years of prior inappropriate activity was documented.  Mr. Adolphsen said DHHS finds that to be a 

major barrier in addressing those types of situations.  The Department is committed one hundred percent to 

dealing the best way they can with that type of inappropriate activity.  If you need to work with an employee to 

fix some type of behavior it would be done calmly, in an organized way, in writing if necessary.  The first goal 

is to train employee to understand what needs to be done to be an effective employee and then move on from 

there.  Mr. Adolphsen said there are behaviors that he has heard of that sound similar to the ones Sen. Johnson 

referred to and said probably that person is not fit to be a supervisor, but DHHS is often unsuccessful in having 

them move on even if they have not improved through training or other efforts.   
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Sen. Johnson said that was not acceptable and said he thinks part of the problem is a lack of communication 

and a culture of people feeling under fire is inhibiting DHHS from actually hearing and having on record those 

occurrences.  Employees feel that their security is being under minded and are afraid to respond truthfully to 

the surveys because they will be retaliated against.  DHHS has to ensure that there is a place for people to go 

where they are not threatened so the Department gets them on the record and things start to improve.  It is true 

of every large organization that you will have this type of challenge, but other organizations successfully deal 

with it.  Sen. Johnson said he would expect to hear back as to what DHHS’s plan is to address what Mr. 

Adolphsen described as unacceptable behavior situations that DHHS has not been able to deal with effectively.   

 

Mr. Adolphsen said he did not think he said that DHHS was not able to deal with culture problems, but said it 

was difficult.  As OPEGA’s Information Brief outlines and he could confirm, some areas in the Department 

had to be aggressively dealt with because there were those problems, but he noted there were eighteen 

complaints out of an organization of 3,000 employees.  He said there is a great deal of open communication 

that goes on at all levels of staff.  In his office alone, management staff receive hundreds of emails weekly 

from all levels of staff talking about various issues and suggestions.  They have quality circles implemented 

across the State, they have ideas teams based on the book “Ideas are Free” and have had the author work with 

DHHS’s organization to help understand that frontline staff have some of the most valuable ideas.  DHHS is 

about to implement an idea that came from frontline staff that is going to completely change travel 

reimbursement for them and make it more effective.  Mr. Adolphsen said there are a lot of positive things 

going on, but there are areas that they need to improve.  He agreed that some of the open communication from 

staff is stifled.  He thinks the reason is because the employees know under DHHS’s current structure that the 

only thing that is going to happen if they complain about being mistreated by a supervisor it is the initiation of 

a very long process for corrective action.  The process calls first for DHHS to try to train and help the 

supervisor understand what they did wrong and then if that behavior continues you move into progressive 

discipline which is another lengthy process.  If the behavior continues through all of that, the Department 

eventually would move to terminate that supervisor.  In some cases the whole process can take years and even 

if the supervisor who is mistreating employees is ultimately terminated, there is likely going to be a grievance, 

a grievance appealed if it is overturned, and a human rights complaint.  All the while, the worker who first 

reported the issue is still there, the supervisor is still there and still responsible for the work that is going on 

with the staff.  If a worker knows that whole process is going to have to take place, it might be difficult for 

them to speak up about their problem.   

 

Sen. Johnson noted that what Mr. Adolphsen was describing was a situation in which wherever DHHS has a 

bad supervisor they have employees working for the supervisor who are better off simply leaving their job and 

that doesn’t fix the problem.  That seems to be a structural issue.  Quality programs that accept people’s ideas 

and figure out which ones the Department should implement is a good thing, but there is a problem with not 

having a quality program around how DHHS promotes people being supervisors.  Although some were created 

by decisions in the past, it is a problem you have to find a way to fix because it is what creates the employees 

who are untrusting of surveys to share their real thoughts.  He said DHHS has 3,000 employees and the 

Department’s asset is their employees.  If those employees are being undermined every day, then there is a 

flawed implementation of delivery on what DHHS’s mission is.  He would consider it a high priority to find 

ways to fix that whether it is having supervisors, or people being considered for supervisor positions, go 

through personality assessments as well as skills training.   

 

Mr. Adolphsen wanted to make sure that all of DHHS’s staff was not being characterized as being disgruntled 

and having to leave.  He said they have a tremendous frontline staff and many have been employees with the 

Department for a long time.   DHHS monitors turnover daily and in their largest Departments have hired 

dedicated recruitment and retention specialists.  Mr. Adolphsen said an organization cannot be successful if 

people are coming in and leaving constantly and that is not the case at DHHS.  There are those issues 

previously talked about, but he thinks focusing on training is going to help.   

 

Chair Kruger referred Committee members to the two pieces of written testimony received regarding 

OPEGA’s Information Brief on DHHS Workplace Culture and Environment.  He said one is from a retiree 



GOVERNMENT OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE MEETING SUMMARY   May 8, 2015 6 

who has specific recommendations and the other is from an employee who was at DHHS’s Drinking Water 

Program.   

 

Rep. Campbell referred to the difficulty DHHS has in removing someone from their position and asked why a 

job review could not be done on the person.  Mr. Adolphsen said generally the process he described is a rough 

outline of what occurs and, in the absence of proper historical documentation, there are other things you can 

work with the employee on.  They may want to move into different positions that they are better suited for, but 

that will require the person working with you on that.  Other than that you have to stick with the process he 

previously outlined.  Mr. Adolphsen said he would be happy to get the GOC more information that they have 

in partnership with the HR Service Center on the various processes required in training, discipline and removal 

of an employee.   

 

Rep. Campbell asked if the training DHHS has in place is sufficient to make an employee being promoted to a 

supervisory positon a good member of the management staff, or do they lose twice sometimes because the 

person was not a good manager.  Mr. Adolphsen thinks the Department’s training regimen is moving in the 

right direction to accomplish that and he has a tremendous amount of faith in the executive management team, 

which includes office directors and their senior management teams.  They know their staff’s strengths, 

weaknesses and are working with them on fixing problems and improving situations and they go through a 

very structured regimented hiring process within the flexibility they have in promoting employees.  There are 

instances through the hiring process when you would like to move a person up, but you cannot because there 

were candidates within the structured process that are deemed the more worthy candidate.   

 

Rep. McClellan suggested that while DHHS was working on system changes, they have employees focus on 

their vision of why they are doing this work.  He said sometimes people forget why they were doing their job 

and about the individuals they are serving.   Mr. Adolphsen said DHHS has a strategic plan and part of the plan 

lays out the type of vision Rep. McClellan mentioned.  As part of strategic planning process they would like all 

staff to give feedback on the vision and mission of the Department.   

 

Rep. Mastraccio said she is a firm believer that you model behavior of what you want to see in employees and 

thinks it starts from the chief executive all the way down.  She is disturbed that Mr. Adolphsen seems to be 

blaming a negotiated contract, collective bargaining agreement, on an inability for supervisors to document so 

that the Department can remove a few bad apples.  She agreed that it had to be somewhat prescribed because 

otherwise you would be able to accuse any worker of something and then remove them.  It is a protection for 

everyone.  Rep. Mastraccio said it has been her experience that when people document properly and do their 

jobs, you don’t have a problem removing someone from their position.  It is about training and training 

supervisors to document events the right way.  By doing things the right way, you are teaching everyone that 

there is a reason why it is done, which is to treat people fairly.  She did not want to hear that the collective 

bargaining agreement is why they have the problem.  That is not why they have the problem, it is because 

people are not doing what they are supposed to be doing.  Rep. Mastraccio said some of the complaints received 

are about people not doing their job and she thinks that is a lot easier to document.  Mr. Adolphsen agreed and 

said he would not blame the contract on all the organizational challenges you can have in a large organization 

because all types organizations have issues regarding proper training, and people treating each other well.  That 

is basic management and human decency.  He said what he was previously explaining was that it is a barrier to 

how quickly and effectively you can deal with certain problems.  He gave the example of management in 

DHHS at the senior executive level with some supervisors being in the position for twenty-five years.  If a 

supervisor had a pattern of mistreating employees that dates back ten or fifteen years and at that time it was 

never properly documented, but they now know, based on a series of current or recent actions, that that person 

needs to go, the improper documentation from ten or fifteen years ago does not allow for it.  Mr. Adolphsen 

said that is difficult and if he had appropriate proof that a supervisor cursed out an employee on the floor in 

front of other employees using vulgar language, he would fire them, but that does not happen on step one.  If it 

was not documented that that person did those types of things over the years, it would be difficult to prove. 

 

Rep. Mastraccio said she has been in those positions and there are activities and actions that allow you to skip 

steps.  She said this is about a supervisor knowing how to do their job and how to do it the right way.  There are 
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rules which protect everyone and Mr. Adolphsen can call it a barrier, but she calls it a process.  It is a process, 

everyone should know what it is and they should be aware of documenting bad behaviors so that they do not 

continue.   

 

Mr. Adolphsen asked what options are available in the case of ten year old missing documentation of poor 

performance.  Rep. Mastraccio said in her experience you lay out your expectations of an employee and if a 

problem arises you document the misappropriate actions and within a year you remove the individual without 

having to go to court.  Contracts are to protect everyone and it is an agreement you have to live with and work 

within what you have.   

 

The members of the Committee thanked Mr. Adolphsen for his public testimony. 

 

Carla McPherson, Augusta, Maine.  Ms. McPherson had provided written testimony regarding her 

employment at the Drinking Water Program at the MECDC.  She said she was fired, harassed, sexually 

harassed, demoralized, and demeaned and the supervisors and directors had fun doing it at MECDC.  Ms. 

McPherson said it was the darkest four years of her life.  She thanked the Committee for their time. 

 

Chair Kruger asked if there was anyone else wishing to speak on OPEGA’s Information Brief.  Receiving no 

response from those in attendance, he closed the public comment period at 10:10 a.m. 

 

-  Committee Work Session 

 

Chair Kruger suggested the Work Session be done at a future meeting and other members of the Committee 

agreed. 

 

-  Committee Vote   

 

No vote taken.     

               

NEW BUSINESS 

 

None 

     

UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 

• GOC Consideration of Recommendations on Records Retention and Management From Working   

Group Report 

 

Director Ashcroft said at the last GOC meeting there was discussion about the Report from the Working Group 

on Records Retention and Management and the recommendations for improving the records retention program 

and framework for State agencies.  The Committee had requested that the Secretary of State bring back any 

thoughts the he might have about whether it is worthwhile to have the GOC introduce legislation this session to 

define a different makeup for membership of the Archives Advisory Board and to clarify the roles in the 

approval of retention schedules between that Board and State Archives.   

 

- Status of GOC Letter to Chief Executive Regarding Agency Action on Records Retention and  

    Management  
 

The Committee had asked Director Ashcroft to draft a letter to the Chief Executive from the GOC with regard 

to what the agencies themselves need to be prepared to take action on and do.  She said she has not drafted 

that letter because she thought it would be helpful to first talk with someone in the Governor’s Office and 

make sure everyone was aware of what was in the recommendations and to try to get specific about what 

should be in the letter in terms of what actions the GOC would ask the Chief Executive to take.  Director 
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Ashcroft said that the contact she was given in the Governor’s Office is reviewing the Report and she is 

planning to meet with her in the next week or so to go over the information.  She hopes to have the draft letter 

for the Committee’s review at their next meeting.   

        
 - Report Back From Secretary of State Dunlap on Recommendations Related to Archives Advisory  

  Board and the Creation of a Stakeholder Group    
          

  Secretary Dunlap distributed the First Interim Report to the Government Oversight Committee on  

Implementation of the Report on Records Retention and Management.  (A copy is attached to the Meeting 

Summary).     

 

Secretary Dunlap said this is an ongoing process with a fair number of moving parts and at the GOC’s request 

they do plan to be at meetings with some frequency as they go through the elements of the redevelopment.  

He said the State Archives comes under the Department of the Secretary of State and is charged with 

maintaining permanent records and nonpermanent records of State government.  The nature of the 

nonpermanent records, in particular, has changed dramatically over the last twenty years.  The circumstances 

that initiated OPEGA’s Report revolve around paper records, but also the nature of how records are 

maintained and made public, retained or not retained around things like working papers and drafts.  The issue 

here caused considerable dyspepsia in many areas of government. Archives is charged with providing 

guidance to State agencies on the records they retain themselves as fulfilling the law around maintenance and 

access to public records.   

 

Secretary Dunlap said in statute there is an Archives Advisory Board which is not fully staffed and has not 

been fully utilized as pointed out in the Working Group’s Report.  The Secretary of State’s staff are working 

internally and externally to bring recommendations to the GOC to implement in law and in rule.  They are 

going to work as quickly as they can to move forward.   

 

Secretary Dunlap said the statutory framework is fairly simple, they are looking at possible changes to the 

statute.  Whether something can be ready for this session may be tight because they want to do things right.  

Part of what they are thinking about regarding the statutory authority of the Archivist and the Archives 

Advisory Board, is understanding how they were contemplated to work together in a compliment to each 

other, looking at how other agencies use such advisory capacities and if they were to have rule making 

authority to establish records retention schedules.  Because of the different nature of records and what faces 

the agencies, it may be helpful to have a statutory reference around the records piece where the Archivist’s 

authority occupies the field in terms of records retention schedules and the Archivist would have rule making 

authority with the advice and consent of the Archives Advisory Board.  Secretary Dunlap said that might be a 

change that they would want the Legislature to consider, but he would like to discuss it further.   

 

Rep. Duchesne asked which branch of government the Archivist was under.  Secretary Dunlap said the 

cultural agency as a whole is under the Department of the Secretary of State, the Secretary of State is elected 

by the Legislature.  He has had discussions with colleagues about whether his Department comes under the 

Executive or Legislative Branch.  He believes legally his Department is part of the Executive Branch, but the 

Archivist occupies a rather unique position in government.  The Archivist is nominated by the Secretary of 

State, is confirmed by the Legislature and has his or her salary set by the Governor.  Rep. Duchesne said he 

asked the question because the GOC is talking about giving authority to the Archivist in an administration 

that is not always necessarily happy with having authority exerted on the executive branch that is not 

personally overseen by the Executive.  Secretary Dunlap said, in answer to that, that is what is lacking on the 

Archives Advisory Board is representation from the Executive Branch.   

 

Secretary Dunlap said his staff has yet to focus on the maintenance and support of the records officers to 

make sure they have the training and information they need.  He said that will come next.   

 

Chair Kruger thanked Secretary Dunlap for his interim report.   
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Director Ashcroft wanted to make sure the GOC was clear that the purpose of having the report back from 

Secretary Dunlap was to flush out whether there was action needed by the GOC to move legislation forward.  

The Secretary thought it was premature to get done in the timeframe left for this session and Director 

Ashcroft wanted to make sure that the Committee was on board in leaving that action until later.  Sen. 

Johnson did not think there was any way they could move it forward any quicker, but hoped follow-up would 

continue.   

 

Chair Kruger said the GOC wanted to continue its follow-up so perhaps in a month they could receive a 

report back.  Sen. Johnson asked if Executive Branch staff could come to a GOC meeting and give their 

thoughts about an effective transition for the Archive function.  Director Ashcroft said some of that 

information might come out in her discussions with the Governor’s Office and what comes in terms of the 

letter the GOC will be sending.            

   

• Review and Adoption of Potential Revisions to GOC Rules 

 

Not discussed.   

 

• Status of Actions Related to OPEGA Report on Healthy Maine Partnerships 

 

  - Status of LD 6 and LD 1347  

 

Director Ashcroft said LD 6 is the ethics legislation and that has been passed by the House and is currently on 

the Senate Calendar as unfinished business.  LD 1347 adds the term grant to the existing procurement statutes 

governing competitive bidding.  It has had both a public hearing and a work session.  The Committee voted 

unanimously ought-to-pass on the LD.  It has not yet been reported out of Committee.   

 
  - DHHS Response to GOC Questions From Prior Meeting 

 

Director Ashcroft said a couple of GOC members had asked questions regarding Healthy Maine Partnerships 

at a prior meeting.  DHHS has responded to those questions.  She directed the Committee to the information 

in their notebooks.  A copy is attached to the Meeting Summary. 

 

• Quasi-Independent Agencies’ Annual Reports to Legislature  

 

  - Status of Legislation to Add a Review Requirement to 5 MRSA §12023 

 

The GOC wanted to introduce legislation to add a review and report requirement for joint standing 

committees receiving the annual reports from quasi-state entities and Director Ashcroft said that has gone to 

the Revisor’s Office.  Rep. Mastraccio said it is now LD 1395.  Chair Kruger will be introducing the bill in 

the House.   

  

  -  Enabling Statutes for Quasi-Independent Agencies That Appear to Have no Review by a JSC via  

   Budget or Government Evaluation Act 
 

Director Ashcroft reviewed the enabling statutes for the six quasi-independent entities to see if some of the 

had an annual reporting requirement where they have to submit an annual report to a joint standing committee 

of jurisdiction.  She said of the six agencies talked about the ConnectME Authority does have an annual 

report to the Energy, Utilities and Technologies Committee.  Maine Port Authority does not have any 

annual report to the Legislature, but it appears to be connected to the Maine Department of Transportation 

since the Commissioner of DOT is the Chair of the Board and President of the Maine Port Authority.  

Director Ashcroft can ask DOT more questions about what the situation results in.  The Loring Development 

Authority, the Midcoast Regional Redevelopment Authority and the Washington County Development 

Authority do have an annual report required to be submitted to the Governor and the Legislature.  The Small 
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Enterprise Growth Board is a Board associated with an economic development program and there is no 

annual report required.  Director Ashcroft was not exactly sure why it is set up as a quasi-independent state 

agency unless it has something to do with the ability to take in funds, bonds, etc.   

 

Director Ashcroft said many of the agencies do have annual reports that come to the Legislature so the 

question is what does get done with the reports.    

                            

•  Update Status of Bills of Interest 

 

- LD  237 –  An Act To Address Recommendations From the Report by the Office of Program      

                 Evaluation and Government Accountability Regarding the Public Utilities 

                 Commission 

 

The LD has passed to be enacted in both the House and Senate and will be moved on for the 

Governor’s consideration. 

 

- LD  941-    An Act To Improve Tax Expenditure Transparency and Accountability 

 

The Taxation Committee held a work session on LD 941 on May 4
th
 and directed Director 

Ashcroft to have further discussions with Maine Revenue Service and representatives from the 

Maine Chamber toward getting revised language in the draft that would address concerns about 

OPEGA’s access to and ability to disclose confidential tax payer information.  Director Ashcroft 

said OPEGA has done that and next week will be working on whether an agreement can be 

reached and report back to the Taxation Committee.   

 

- LD  1349 –An Act to Establish the Office of the Inspector General in the Department of Health 

                and Human Services 

 
OPEGA is monitoring because it would give them the authority to review, if so directed, 

complaints about the Office of the Inspector General that they are looking to establish in DHHS.  

A public hearing was held and a work session has not been scheduled 

 

REPORT FROM DIRECTOR 
 

•   Status of Projects In Progress 

 

Director Ashcroft noted that the only change in the progress of projects is with regard to the Office of 

Information Technology Review.  The consultant hired has completed their work and OPEGA is working 

toward a final report from them within the next week or so.  OPEGA will include its own report describing what 

has happened over the last two year period and making any recommendation they may have for the GOC’s 

consideration.  Depending on what Committee members’ schedules look like in June, the Report from this 

review may not be issued until July.   

 

Rep. Campbell asked if there would be any discussion in that report about the increase in Department budgets to 

cover their IT costs.  Director Ashcroft said that was not in the scope of OPEGA’s review to look at 

specifically, but she has heard a number of times and, from a number of legislators, about the agencies’ 

concerns.  OIT is set up to be funded as an enterprise account which means all of its funding is from billing to 

agencies.  She did not know, by virtue of that, whether anybody gets a clear insight into OIT’s budgets, but that 

might be an appropriate question to solve some of the answers.  It seems people having a lack of transparency 

around costs going up in OIT and that should be a simple question to someone from OIT.   Rep. Campbell said 

the clarity comes when OIT says you will increase your budget by whatever percentage when everyone is 

concerned about the budgets coming down.   
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Sen. Johnson said what is being seen is per person, computer or application costs allocations at a share, but what 

is not being seen is what is underlying that.  What is the cost structure and initiatives within OIT that is 

determining those rates charged to Departments?   

 

Rep. Mastraccio said what LCRED is seeing is a bill coming in requesting a change in information they want to 

get from unemployment insurance comes with a million dollar fiscal note that is associated with what it will 

cost because of the OIT charges.  When LCRED asks where the amount is from they receive a convoluted 

response.  Director Ashcroft said tangentially the report that OPEGA releases to the GOC will address some 

things that are fundamental about the agencies and OIT, how they meld together and the way the model for 

funding is set up.  The Report will not get into how OIT puts their budget together.  Director Ashcroft said a 

couple of years ago she thinks there was a review done by an accounting firm on OIT’s rate structure and it may 

have an explanatory piece that will help the GOC understand how OIT is putting together its rate structure.            

 

Rep. McClellan said back when the Education and Culture Affairs Committee was doing Education’s budget 

the Committee asked OIT to come talk with them, and he believes they said they were too busy.   

 

Director Ashcroft will make some inquiries to see if there is existing information on OIT’s budget and what is 

behind the increase in costs that can be shared.   

 

Riverview Psychiatric Center is ongoing and there is no specific work being done on the State Lottery.   

 

DHHS Licensing and Regulation of Child Care Providers is suspended, but the GOC has been receiving 

regular updates from that Department on the status of its planned actions.  OPEGA plans to go back in and do a 

detailed review that is focused on how DHHS has implemented its planned actions and whether it has resolved 

the issues that led to the topic being on OPEGA’s Work Plan.  Prior to OPEGA doing that, Director Ashcroft 

will come back to the GOC to make sure it is still something they want to proceed with given the follow-up 

reports they have been getting from the Department.  

 

DHHS Audit Functions, Northern New England Passenger Rail Authority and  Public Utilities 

Commission are in the Planned mode.  Director Ashcroft noted that OPEGA has heard rumblings regarding the 

NNEPRA review being tied, or related, to the site location for the layover facility in Brunswick and she wanted 

to say publicly, as previously discussed with the GOC, that the siting of the Brunswick facility is not in the 

scope of review.   

 

Rep. Campbell said if the State decided to expand NNEPRA then it is especially important that it is being 

operated right and the review has nothing to do with the location of the layover facility specifically.    

 

NEXT GOC MEETING DATE  
 

The next Government Oversight Committee meeting was scheduled for May 22, 2015.  Chair Kruger noted that 

the Legislature was going to starting meeting on Fridays starting May 29
th
 and the GOC will have challenges in 

June scheduling meetings.  A reminder to the Committee that they had requested that Commissioner Gervais, 

Department of Economic and Community Development, come to the meeting to discuss the open action items and 

evaluation on Maine Economic Development Programs.     

   

Rep. Mastraccio requested that members of the LCRED Committee also be invited.   

 

ADJOURNMENT 
 

Chair Kruger adjourned the Government Oversight Committee meeting at 11:58 a.m. 

 



























DHHS Responses to Government Oversight Committee Questions 
 from the meeting on April 10, 2015 

 
The questions, as they were relayed to DHHS by OPEGA, and DHHS responses are: 
 

A. We understand there was a reorganization of the contract management office within 
DHHS.  Senator Johnson has heard concerns that the new structure of the function lacked controls 
to help prevent corruption, fraud and abuse in the contracting process.  Could you please describe 
how that function is structured and what controls are in place to minimize risk of corruption, fraud 
and abuse? 

 
DHHS Response: The contract management office reorganization is linked to contract processing reform, both of 
which employ greater consistency, controls, and scrutiny than was in place previously. For instance, we now include 
reviews from legal, audit, program, leadership, and finance before moving contracts into the sign-off phase. This ensures 
that the language of contracts is more enforceable and direct to better hold both the state and its vendors accountable. 

 
B. Rep. Campbell has heard concerns that the funding that goes to the lead HMPs is not finding its way 

to the other organizations in the community that are providing HMP services.  Is DHHS aware of 
any issues with how lead HMPs are handling the funding they receive in terms of distributing it to 
other organizations that are doing HMP work?  Are there systemic issues of this kind in the current 
structure for the HMP program with Leads, sub-grantees and others?  

 
DHHS Response: The Lead HMP contracts are specific in the expectations for funds distribution. Rider A includes 
a chart that lists what the Lead agencies can spend for administration of the funds, what they can spend for prevention 
services, and how much must be directed (equally) to each of the sub recipients in their districts. The quarterly reporting 
process is intended to provide regular insight into the spending trends and use of resources for not only lead agencies, but 
their partners. The Department is aware of the situation that Rep. Campbell is likely referencing. Although the agency 
with complaints did not fall within the realm of the Lead HMP’s contractual obligations, the Department has been 
working with that agency to explore other avenues for some of their activities and has contracted with a mediator to 
assist the two agencies in addressing the situation. Clearly, the HMP initiative needs revamping, which is why the 
Department employed a Request for Information process to include written responses and facilitated community forums 
across the state to help develop a more equitable and successful community based health coalition model for the next 
procurement cycle (beginning July 1, 2016). 

 




